The Friends of Darwen Cemetery

Minutes of AGM 2014
Held on Wednesday 30 April 2014
Darwen Aldridge Community Academy

Present: John East, Paul Hamer, Patrick O’Reilly, Steve Davies, Roy Cox, Harry Kay, Paul Dargan, Terry Garsden, Diane Walsh, William Briggs, Alan Briggs, Tony Foster, Susan Riding, David Shorrock, J Briggs, C Briggs, D Davies, Ann Lamont, James Stevenson, P van Dijk, L van Dijk, M Walsh, K Walsh, Stephen Henry, Jayne Myers, Jill Marr, Andy McLachlan.
1. Welcome/opening remarks - John East (Chair) welcomed everyone and gave an outline of the meeting.

2. Apologies – Rosemary Jackson, Helen Thomas, Brent Stevenson, David Foster, Andrew Lightfoot, David Smith, Maureen Roberts, Karimeh Foster, Adam Turner.
3. Minutes of last AGM accepted – proposed by Colin Briggs, seconded by Tony Foster.
4. Matters arising -  none
5. Chair’s Annual Report by John East
John said that the Friends of Darwen Cemetery (FODC) has developed into a thriving and enthusiastic community-based project, thanks to the fantastic work completed each week and fortnight by our regular volunteers, our partnership with officers and councillors at Blackburn with Darwen Council (BwD), and the efforts and skills of our Trustees.

There have been remarkable changes resulting from our work at Darwen Cemetery, involving many groups, volunteers and agencies. Notable were:
· Visits from local schools, Scouts, Guides, youth groups to research, volunteer or help

· Erection of more headstones

· Two granite maps

· Grave maintenance scheme

· War grave adoption scheme
· Tackling knotweed and balsam outbreaks

· Young volunteers working on rhododendrons, heather beds and balsam clearing

· Two days volunteering from Ben Ritherland’s employees

· The new muck truck and two new notice boards, courtesy of NW Area Masons and Crown Awards

· Planning and managing the ongoing maintenance programme.

Thanks to Steve’s vision and leadership, and the efforts of a small working party, we are confident we will be able to achieve a successful bid for the WW1 project, bringing prestige to the town and cemetery and honour to the fallen from Darwen.
With more footfall at the cemetery, more people tending family graves, more visits to the website and more support for the Friends, it is clear that the community can and does care for its cemetery. The dedication, enthusiasm, passion and time offered by so many of the Friends are to be commended. We look forward to another challenging and exciting year.
6. Annual Report adopted -  proposed Roy Cox, seconded Diane Walsh
7. Presentation of Accounts 
Diane Walsh (Treasurer) presented the accounts for the financial year ending December 2013.
8. Accounts adopted – proposed Mick Walsh, seconded Kath Walsh
9. Auditor appointed – Susan Tracey – proposed by Roy Cox, seconded by Diane Davies
10. Trustees elected– The nine retiring Trustees (John East, Diane Walsh, Mick Walsh, Patrick O’Reilly, Paul Dargan, Diane Davies, Jill Marr, Tony Foster and Steve Davies) and two new Trustees (Colin Briggs and Peter van Dijk) were nominated by other Trustees and seconded by Kath Walsh.
11. Col. Steve Davies - The first 12 months as President and the WW1 Reflective Project
Steve explained how, as an ex-Darwener with strong links with the town, he has a strong desire to put something back. After 33 years in the Army, he can bring to the table his organising skill, his ideas, and a massive contact book. He emphasised the importance of clarity of purpose against which we should judge what we do. He wants the Friends:

1. to encourage the Council in the upkeep of Darwen Cemetery (not to let them off the hook).
2. to have a proper maintenance plan and schedule

3. to educate the public, especially the young, in aspects of the history of Darwen
4. to undertake special projects which enhance the visitor experience.

The Trustees now have clearly defined roles within the Management committee and have put in place a more professional structure within meetings.

The World War 1 project is moving forwards under Steve’s guidance. He has sought and gained support from the Lord Lieutenant, the local councils, The Commonwealth War Graves Commission and the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF). 
Outside FODC, Steve has been leading a major project in North Wales. He is able to use his influence there to persuade the consultants working on that project – project managers, quantity surveyors and design team – to apply their expertise to our WW1 project, free of charge. BwD had paid for the site investigation at the Cemetery. 
Lancashire Infantry Museum has been host to a recent visit from the young people at Darwen Vale High School and Darwen Aldridge Community Academy who had been so inspired in their ideas for the project. The museum has also made available copies of their recent proposal to HLF which will help us with the wording for our bid.

Public consultation on the project has started today with an article in the Lancashire Telegraph. We need to follow this up with public meetings, flyers, and more information on the web site and in the local papers, as public support is vital. 
Our HLF bid will be kept below £100,000, which is the limit for a decision from the HLF on a regional basis. Larger bids are decided nationally and subject to long delays. If we are successful, project funding will be kept separate from other FODC funds. The money will not be available for general cemetery maintenance. Any shortfall in funding will require approaches to benefactors to sign big cheques. Pursuing our bid will take time and we are not anticipating completion this year – a more likely completion date will be in time for the centenary, in November 2015, of the first burial of a WW1 soldier in Darwen Cemetery. 
12. Mick Walsh - Working Parties report
23 Saturday morning working parties were held at fortnightly intervals during 2013, with an average of 13 volunteers at each. 39 Thursday working parties were held with an average complement of 8 volunteers. They have done a tremendous amount of work, including rhododendron trimming and uprooting, hedge laying, clearing path edges and gutters and renovating the heather bed. Tree and bush clearance takes place in the colder months and warmer weather tasks include removing Himalayan balsam. We have liaised with contractors to help with headstone safety, and made good use of the ‘Your Call’ tail-lift truck to remove debris and fly tipping waste. The Grave Maintenance Scheme is looking after 18 graves and we are reviewing the enrolment of new graves into the scheme.
Future plans for work at the Cemetery involve maintenance, restoration, development and special projects. In 2014, we already have a second lockup and a brand new muck truck. We are looking into the feasibility of restoring the small section known as D1 to near original condition.
John thanked Mick and his team.

13. Tony Foster – Researching a War Memorial
Tony Foster gave a fascinating talk about a broken piece of a war memorial found lying in the Cemetery. He described how he had followed various clues to discover that it came from the now-demolished Redearth Road Methodist Church. Further searches through the archives uncovered sufficient evidence to make it possible to recover all the missing names. A copy of the full memorial has now been made. It will be placed in Darwen Cemetery, near the Cross of Sacrifice. The original broken piece will be kept at DACA.
14. Any other business – none.
The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.
